MAGMA FLOOD CONTROL DISTRICT 

MINUTES OF THE  

Monday, June 23, 2008, Meeting

The Meeting was called to order at 4:35 p.m. on Monday, June 23, 2008, at the Anthem 

K - 8 School ( Band Room 2700 North Anthem Way, Florence, Arizona.  Present were President 
Kent Pace and Secretary Larry Williams.  Also in attendance was Stephen R. Cooper, District 
Attorney, Larry Pfeiffer, Assistant Secretary and Board Accountant and Sean Walters of Katmar 
Construction.
The first item of business was welcome and introductions.  Do to the fact there was only

four (4) individuals at the meeting this was dispensed without comment.

The next item of business was approval of the Minutes of November 1, 2007.  A motion

was made by Kent Pace and seconded by Larry Williams to approve the Minutes.  Thereafter, 

the Minutes were approved. 



The next item of business was Katmar Construction providing a status report on the

construction plans and design reports.  Sean Walters of Katmar noted alot had been 

accomplished since the last meeting.  The hydrology was now complete and submitted to 
ADWR and the crack investigation is completed.  The cracking results were desiccation 

as opposed to fissure cracks.  ADWR has now agreed that the cracks near the Dam were not 
caused by fissures but were in fact desiccation cracks.

Mr. Walters stated that AMEC would be requesting a change order for approximately

$100,000.00 dollars for additional testing work as requested by ADWR.  This type of work

 includes confirmative testing to determine that the cracks did not extend under the Dam or 

will extend under the Dam.  

Mr. Walters noted that the results of the testing were much better than the District could 

have envisioned.  He also noted that the PMP (Probably Maximum Precipitation i.e. 
One Million Year Flood) report cost approximately $100,000.00 dollars but the report noted  
the PMP was approximately fifty percent (50%) less than the PMP estimated by the National 

Weather Service in HMR 49 and this report was based on old engineering and the new data 

determined this was approximately two times what could occur in a PMP in the Watershed.      

Mr. Walters noted that the Dam height is now sufficient and as well as the freeboard
height requirement.  Mr. Walters noted that the Dam needs to have a central filter along the 

center of the Dam and the spillways needs erosion protection (i.e. Rip-Rapped).   The repairs 
would also include repairing the erosion damage on the face of the Dam. 

Mr. Walters noted that the design plans to this point were approximately ninety percent

(90%) complete and would be in a position to be submitted to NRCS and ADWR within forty-

five (45) to sixty (60) days.

Mr. Walters noted that the permit to repair the Dam could be applied for by your end.

Mr. Walters noted that the budget repair for the Dam was now reduced to $4,500,000.00 

dollars less the fees currently spent on the design which are approximately 1,000,000.00 dollars 

to date.  Mr. Walters also noted that original estimates for Dam repair were approximately

$48,000,000.00 dollars.  Do to the studies and the research undertaken, the repair costs were

reduced by approximately ninety percent (90%).    

President Pace noted that we were rapidly approaching the point were the Dam was in a

position to be repaired and the construction could occur in possibly one (1) year.  

The next item of business was ratification of all bills paid by the Flood Control District

since the last Board Meeting of November 11, 2007.  Larry Pfeiffer noted that it has been some 

time since the last Board Meeting and that checks had been written on the District account from 

November 14, 2007 to the present and that all the documents and invoices were available to be 

inspected by the Board Members.  These checks included invoices for legal services and 
payment for professional services previously approved by the Board which authorized President 
Pace and Legal Counsel for the Flood Control District to approve payment.

A motion was made by Kent Pace and seconded by Larry Williams to ratify the bills paid

by Magma Flood Control District since the last Board Meeting.



The next item of business was discussion of the Interim Emergency Action Plan (IEAP). 

President Pace noted that Ted Lehman had prepared the IEAP.  Thereafter there were meetings 

with Pinal County, the Maricopa County Flood Control District, AMEC and the National 

Weather Service.  President Pace noted that the IEAP was in final form but it would not be 

considered a final plan until the Dam was fully repaired.  President Pace noted that the plan hires 

an IEAP coordinator and these roles were previously undertaken by District Board Members who

were not trained professionals.  The IEAP would have AMEC to be the coordinator of the IEAP

and AMEC has agreed to serve at an hourly rate for services when they are actually incurred as 

opposed to a standard fee.    

A motion was made by President Pace and seconded by Larry Williams to approve the

IEAP.  Thereafter this matter was approved.  

The next item of business was discussion of the proposed contract with AMEC to serve

as the IEAP coordinator.  President Pace noted that the majority of this matter was previously 

discussed with the approval of the IEAP.  President Pace also noted that the National Weather 

Service would provide notification if they forecast precipitation of over 1.25 inches within the 

boundaries of the Flood Control District.  This would initiate a call to AMEC and then AMEC

would begin to monitor the flow of flood waters into the Dam.   

A motion was made by President Pace and seconded by Larry Williams to approve the

Contract with AMEC to service the Emergency Action Plan (EAP) coordinator.  Thereafter this

matter was approved.  

The next item of business was approval and was discussion of the possible planning

options needed to repair the Magma Flood Control Dam.  

Kent Pace noted that new legislation was passed by the Governor effective ninety (90)

days after the legislature adjourns.   Mr. Pace noted the legislation would allow bonding for the

District may not be the most viable option because of the concerns about the economy.  Mr. 
Pace noted that there were fears we would not be able to use this legislation for financing 
because amendments to the legislation required fifty (50%) percent of the land owners to sign a 
petition requesting bonding and the legislation changed the taxing structure to acreage base. 

President Pace noted that previously the Dam repairs were thought to have a budget of

approximately $7,000,000.00 dollars of which $4,500,000.00 dollars would be actual Dam 

repairs, $1,000,000.00 dollars to repay the developers who contributed to the Joint Development 

Agreement with the District and approximately twenty (20%) percent fee to bond counsel for 

underwriting the bonds. 


President Pace noted his concerns that large landowners would have to pay on a six (6%)

percent bond over twenty (20) years which could work out to approximately an annual 

assessment of $30,000.00 dollars per landowner.  

Mr. Pace also noted that the projected cost to repair the Dam of $4,500,000.00 dollars

may be reduced after bidding because the engineering estimates tend to be conservative.

President Pace also noted that the District had excess lands of 320 acres east of the Dam

of which approximately 180 acres were clearly set outside the flooding areas that would be 

affected by the retention dam.  President Pace noted that it would make sense to utilize the sale 
of this  excess land.   

The Board agreed to continue to have a dialog concerning possible scenarios involving

alternative financing other than bonding.

The next item of business was discussion of the Flood Control District 2008/2009 annual

budget.  Board Accountant Larry Pfeiffer noted that at the end of the last fiscal year there was 

approximately $196,000.00 dollars in reserve funds for the District.  He noted in the past year 

the Board had received developer donations and interest on the remaining funds which 

increased total revenue of the District to approximately $360,000.00 dollars which was an 

increase of $227,000.00 dollars from the previous year.  After paying expenses for the District 

year, we had a remaining balance of approximately $422,000.00 dollars.  

The discussion then continued with suggestions by Pfeiffer that any fund balance or cash

carry forward be moved to contingencies for the next fiscal year.  


President Pace submitted a proposed budget of approximately $11,665,000.00 dollars. 

President Pace noted that the components of this budget would include a cash carry forward of 

approximately $457,000.00 dollars, tax collections of approximately $1,200,000.00 dollars and 

the potential of sale of the excess land to be used in Dam rehabilitation at approximately 

$10,000,000.00 dollars.

President Pace noted as a cautionary point that because we have adopted this budget that

the District would not necessarily expend the entire amount budgeted but rather only that 
amount required to repair the Dam and only to the extent of the actual funds generated by budget. 
President Pace noted it was not likely to obtain a $30,000.00 dollars per acre offer on all 320 
acres of the excess land and as a result the District would spend only the proceeds received.  

Additionally, President Pace noted that it would be likely that due to the fact the plans have not 
been completed and a full and complete discussion of alternative financing arrangements had not 
been completed, he thought it best to consider a proposed budget to be able to repair the Dam and 
if necessary do the repairs in phases in which the most critical items would be in the first phase 
of repairs.  

President Pace also noted the expenses for the proposed fiscal year 2008/2009 and the 

cost of Dam would be estimated at approximately $6,000,000.00 dollars and would include 

$1,500,000.00 dollars in bond counsel and underwriting if bonding was the ultimate financing

mechanism to be utilized in this matter.  This proposed budget would have an excess budget 

balance of $2,335,000.00 dollars.     

Finally President Pace noted that it would be prudent to approve a budget that would fund

the entire repair of the Dam and if the Board did not do so and the ability to complete the repairs 

to the Dam were to occur we would not be able to expend this money because it was in excess of 

our proposed budget.

After the Board had a full and complete discussion of this issue a motion was made by 

President Pace and seconded by Larry Williams to approve 2008/2009 budget.

The next item of business was discussion of the Flood Control District 2008/2009 tax

assessment rate.  Board Member Williams noted that the prior tax assessment rate was .5% for

the District.   The proposed tax rate for fiscal year 2008/2009 it was proposed to be 1.02%.  It

was noted the most efficient Districts in the County operate at a tax levy approximately 1.0%.  It 
was also pointed out that there was about an eighteen (18) month lag in completion of new 
homes with prior to making the tax rolls and that it may be another year or two before the actual 
impact of new housing in the Flood Control District is placed on the Assessors tax rolls for 
valuation and ultimately tax collections. 


The Board noted the same concerns as set forth in discussions concerning options to fund

the repairs for the Dam and those related in discussions of the annual budget.  Thereafter motion 

was made by Kent Pace to set the tax assessment rate at 1.02% and it was seconded by Larry

Williams and thereafter it was approved.  

The next item of business was Board Member reports.  There were no Board Member

reports.

The next item of business was public comment.  There was no public comment.

The next item of business was discussion concerning any other actions needed concerning

official correspondence.  There were no matters before the Board.

The last item of business was other business that may become before the Board.  There

was no other business to become before the Board.  

A motion was made to adjourn the meeting at 5:56 p.m. 

RESPECTFULLY SUBMITTED this ____ day of June, 2008.

By:_________________________________

    STEPHEN R. COOPER

 







           District Attorney

